	Minutes of a meeting of Bridford Parish Council held on Monday 1st October 2018 at 7.00pm   
Present: Cllrs S Purser (Chairman), J Padgham, G Hearnden, A Lord, R Dowding, S Taylor, Mrs J Banks (Clerk), Pamela Woods (DNPA member).  No members of the public were in attendance.
The Chairman, having not been at the previous meeting, formally welcomed Cllr Sarah Taylor to the Parish Council                                      

	1
	APOLOGIES: Cllr E Price, Cnty Cllr J Brook, Dst Cllr A Ford

	2
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST -  Cllr Hearnden declared a personal interest in item 15

	3
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION – the Chairman welcomed Pamela Woods in her capacity as member of Dartmoor National Park Authority and invited her to speak about the DNPA Local Plan Review.  When planning applications arrive at DNPA one of the things consulted is the Local Plan which is reviewed regularly every two years by members of the Park.  The first draft is now available.  Everyone is encouraged to take part in the consultation which ends on 4th February 2019.  There will be a Parish Council Local Plan Workshop in the new year focusing on housing, environment, farming and economy.  Changes may be made to the Plan as a result of feedback received.  One idea is that it could be made easier to convert and live in farm buildings. There is a push for affordable rental housing and encouragement for small businesses in the Park.   Housing and the local economy are key issues to keep families together.   Julian Glover, appointed the Mr Gove is to carry out a review of National Parks and will be looking at the future of farming, how to enhance the environment, funding, and the governance of National Parks and how they collaborate at a national level.  A Parish Councillor pointed out to Ms Woods that there are inconsistencies where some seem to get planning permission easily and others struggle. There also at times appears to be a lack of enforcement, with some breeches being considered more serious than others.  Ms Wood advised that DNPA currently has no enforcement officer and that the vacancy has been advertised.  Another Parish Councillor commented that the Parish Council always reports to the Park on applications, but never receives any feedback as to why the application is approved or not.  Ms Woods will pass this concern on to members of the Planning Committee.  The Chairman thanked Ms Woods for attending the meeting.

	MATTERS ARISING from previous meeting

	4
	MINUTES – the Parish Council resolved to approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 3rd September 2018 as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

	5
	ALLOTMENTS – the annual invoices for the allotment rents have been sent out.  Following the query last month over the requirement for tenants to provide their own public liability insurance, the Clerk has obtained copies of allotment tenancy agreements from other Parishes in the Valley and it would appear that no other Parishes include this clause.  The Parish Council’s insurer has confirmed that there is £10m public liability cover which includes the allotments, the Village Garden and the play park.  The Parish Council resolved to remove clause 21 from its current tenancy agreement and to advise current allotment holders accordingly.

	6
	PLAY PARK – the table tennis table is now in situ, bats have been purchased, outdoor ping pong balls ordered.  The equipment will be kept in a waterproof container under the table.  If the items are removed, they will not be replaced and players will have to provide their own.  A notice to be attached to the side of the table advising.  The Clerk was thanked by the Parish Council for ‘making this project happen’. Councillors having visited the Play Park have suggested that a new smaller heavy duty plastic goal should replace the existing wooden one and be relocated to the opposite end to where the current one is situated to prevent inconvenience to the tenant in the end bungalow.   An open event to showcase the Play Park has been suggested to take place in the spring, inviting those who have provided funds to make additions and improvements.

	7
	BRIDFORD HILL /  REPLACMENT GRITTER – the Clerk advised that the bid for the final £2,000 from Investing in Devon in respect of the new towable grit spreader has been successful and that an order would be placed in the next few days.   The Chairman has met up with the farm manager at Seven Acre Farm and there will be no problems this year with storing the new gritter and the supply of salt.  The insurance company to be advised of the details of the new machine and where it will be kept.

	8
	DISTRICT COUNCILLORS VALLEY MEETING re Broadband and mobile phone signal.  Cllr Ford has arranged a meeting at 7.30pm on Thursday 8th November in the Bowden Room at Teign Valley Community Hall.  All Parishes in the Valley are invited to attend to meet with Mat Barrow (stakeholder manager) from Connecting Devon and Somerset to discuss and get the latest update on internet provision.

	9
	VILLAGE GARDEN – Cllr Padgham has met up with the volunteers, two have resigned and two have signed up!  The place for the new bench has been agreed.  Different patches of the garden have been assigned and a decision has been made on what plants are required. There is £109.50 currently earmarked for Village Garden purposes, the Parish Council resolved to make this up to £120.  Cllr Padgham will purchase the plants from Teign Valley Nurseries and ask for the invoice to be sent to the Parish Council.  Concern was raised by the volunteers over how to dispose of garden waste.  Cllr Hearnden offered to burn it if it could be delivered to him and Cllr Purser offered to collect it from the site and burn it.    The benches currently in situ will need to be refurbished at a later date.

	10
	PURCHASE OF GARDEN BENCHES – the two new park benches have been delivered.  The Chairman has volunteered to deliver them to their respective locations and install them with the fixing kits purchased and to remove the old one at the top of Pound Lane.

	11
	OVERGROWN SYCAMORE TREE – nobody appears to accept ownership of the grass verge where the tree is growing.   Paperwork obtained by the Parish Council would indicate that it is owned by TDC having been transferred to them from St Thomas UDC at the last re-organisation, but its mapping systems says otherwise.  DCC states that it does not own or look after the grass verge and it does not belong to the adjacent properties.  It was suggested that our County Councillor may be able to assist and an enquiry should be made at HMLR.

	12
	DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORT – Dst Cllr Ford not present

	13
	COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT – Cnty Cllr Brook not present

	14
	MEETINGS ATTENDED by Parish Councillors – Cllr Dowding attend a recent TALC meeting and advised that John Hart, Chairman of DCC will be speaking at the next meeting.  

	PLANNING FOR DISCUSSION 

	15
	FIELD AT MANLEY MEAD, BRIDFORD – proposed erection of general purpose agricultural building (DNPA ref. 487/18).  This application was dealt with between meetings due to the short timescales for submission of comments.   Following a site visit:  “The Parish Council fully supports this application, subject to planned cut and fill of the site to reduce visual impact and suitable tree planting / landscaping taking place”.  These comments were ratified by the Parish Council at this evening’s meeting.

	16
	ANY PLANNING ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA - none 

	PLANNING FOR INFORMATION 

	17
	MANY WATERS, BRIDFORD – Grant of Conditional Planning Permission re proposed erection of car port (DNPA ref. 0288/18)

	18
	ANY PLANNING ITEMS FOR INFORMATION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA - none

	FINANCE & ACCOUNTS

	19
	ACCOUNT BALANCES 6th August 2018

Current account

Investment account
	  4,146.34
  3,747.99
  7,894.33

	20
	INCOME

Bank Interest August 2018

TDC second half of annual precept

Donation from Bridford Fete Committee re Table Tennis project
	         0.32
  3,875.00

     100.00
   3,975.32

	21
	EXPENDITURE

Mrs J P Banks re September 2018 salary

Mrs J P Banks re admin expenditure 1 July – 30 September 2018      £98.80
                        re use of home as office 1 July – 30 September 2018  £54.00
HMRC re payment of PAYE quarter ended 5 October 2018

Mr J Poynton re reimbursement of website annual hosting charges
	     211.46  
      152.80
      158.40
         77.00
       599.66

	22
	ACCOUNT BALANCES 1st October 2018

Current account

Investment account


	   7,521.68
   3,748.31
 11,269.99

	
	Balances include earmarked funds (£3,138.26):  £105 refundable allotment deposits / £109.50 Village Garden / £78.76 Clothing Bank  / £2,745 gritter  /  £100 Play Park

	
	Cllr Dowding, designated by the Chairman, confirmed that he had checked and agreed the reconciliation of the bank statements to the financial records.  The Parish Council resolved to authorise the expenditure and approve the financial statements as at 1st October 2018.

	OTHER ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION 

	23
	CHARGING POINTS FOR ELECTRIC CARS – the number of electric cars is set to vastly increase in the next two years.  Grants are currently available for charging points for up to 75% of the purchase and installation costs.  The Village Hall car park was suggested as a suitable location for a charging point.  The Parish Council would have to supply the power and users would have to pay electronically.   Enquiries to be made to ascertain what the County’s plan is for roll out of charging points in Devon.  Cnty Cllr Jerry Brook to be asked for his views.  Many things to be considered such as how many attachments would be required.  One size does not fit all vehicles.  How would it be policed to ensure that a vehicle did not remain and obstruct the charging point over night

	24
	BRIDFORD PC PLANNING GUIDE – Parish Council to agree final version

	25
	ANY OTHER ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION – received since publication of the agenda

	OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION 

	26
	TIMBER HAULAGE THROUGH BRIDFORD – there has been further clearance of woodland at the reservoirs resulting in timbers lorries going through the village.  This work has now been completed and it is not anticipated that any further work will be carried out for the next five years.

	27
	NEW PARISH COUNCILLOR TRAINING – Cllr Taylor will be attending a New Councillors course at Exeter on November 29th.   The Parish Council confirmed that it will pay for the course.

	28
	DARTMOOR DEVIL CYCLE RIDE – the Parish Council was reminded that this will take place on Sunday 28th October 2018

	29
	ANY OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA - none

	30
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION – Pamela Woods advised that DNPA would definitely be promoting electric charging points.

	31
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING – the next meeting will be held on Monday 5th November 2018 at 7.00pm in the upstairs room of the Village Hall.   The Chairman will be on holiday and gave his apologies in advance of the next meeting.

	
	…………………………………………….Chairman …………………………………….2018
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